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The Joint Stone Crab/Spiny Lobster Committee of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the Largo Ballroom of the Hilton Key Largo Hotel, Key Largo, Florida, Tuesday afternoon, August 12, 2008, and was called to order at 3:40 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Bob Gill.

CHAIRMAN BOB GILL:  If the members take their seats, we’ll get started on the Joint Stone Crab/Spiny Lobster Committee, please.  I would like to call the Joint Stone Crab/Spiny Lobster Committee to order.  The first item on the agenda is the adoption of the agenda.  Does anyone have any changes?
ADOPTION OF AGENDA AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES
DR. CARRIE SIMMONS:  I have a few changes.  Under III(a), that’s Tab H, Number 5 and for the Public Hearing Summaries, that’s Tab H, Number 4.  Those got switched and Dr. Diagne is going to give the public hearing summary.
CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you.  Any other changes to the agenda?  Any objections to approving the agenda as modified?  Without hearing any, the agenda is approved.  Going to Tab H, Number 2, Approval of the Minutes, any comments or changes relative to the minutes?

MR. CORKY PERRET:  Move adoption.

MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Second.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It’s moved and seconded for adoption of the minutes.  Any objections?  The minutes are approved.  We turn now to Tab H, Number 3, which is the Public Hearing Document, Final Amendment 8 to the Joint Spiny Lobster FMP.  Then we’ll go to Tab H, Number 5, as just modified by Carrie, on the Gulf AP Recommendations.

FINAL AMENDMENT 8 TO THE JOINT SPINY LOBSTER FMP

GULF AP RECOMMENDATIONS
DR. SIMMONS:  For the Gulf of Mexico Advisory Panel, their recommendations were for Action 1, Alternative 2 and for Action 2, Alternative 2.  Just briefly, one thing that the panel brought to our attention was that they recommended length, rather than weight, be the governing factor when determining if the lobster regulations were met and they just wanted to make sure that as written that would be the case.

There was one other thing discussed and that was I think also brought up in the public hearings and that was in Alternative 2(a), the three inches or greater.  There was a question as to whether that should be three inches or less and that is correct as written, based on the Florida regulations, and so that was okay.  That’s all I have for the Gulf Advisory Panel.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Carrie.  Any questions or comments on the AP recommendations?

MR. PERRET:  With what we’ll propose shortly, we will be in line with Florida regulations?  We will be consistent?

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Correct.  Moving on to Tab H, Number 4, Public Hearing Summaries, Assane, you’re doing that?

PUBLIC HEARING SUMMARIES
DR. ASSANE DIAGNE:  Yes, Mr. Gill, and thank you.  During the months of July, in conjunction with the South Atlantic, two public hearings were held or three, but I guess one was very short.  There was one in Key West, the second one in Marathon, and the third one in Miami.

To summarize the testimony that we recorded during those hearings, there was full support for the amendment as presented.  An owner of a lobster company, as well as a director of a commercial fishing organization and also a representative of an environmental organization testified in support of the preferred of the measures considered in the amendment.

In Miami, no hearing was held, because attendance was very limited, so to speak.  In Marathon also, support for our preferred alternative was expressed and so in a nutshell, there was unanimous, if I may say, support for the preferred considered in the amendment.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Assane.  Any questions or comments?  Moving on to III(c), Tab H, Number 6, South Atlantic Council Recommendations.

SAFMC RECOMMENDATIONS
DR. SIMMONS:  The South Atlantic recommended for Action 1, Alternative 2 was the preferred and for Action 2, Alternative 2 was the preferred.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Carrie.  Any questions or comments?

MR. BILL TEEHAN:  Did I understand you, Carrie or Bob, to say that the regulations that will go in the Federal Register are now consistent with language in the Florida Administrative Code?

CHAIRMAN GILL:  That’s as I understand it, yes, sir.

MR. TEEHAN:  It’s not reflected in this handout that we have.  The handout still says a length of 5.5 inches or greater and Florida Administrative Code says a tail measurement less than five-and-a-half inches is prohibited.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  What page are you on, Bill?

MR. TEEHAN:  There’s no page.  It’s on this little handout that we got and it just says “H Handout”.  It’s on the second-to-last page, but I think it’s throughout the document, though.  I think they’re using “or greater” and our administrative code says “or less”.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Roy, would you comment on that?

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  You’ll have to repeat the question, Bob.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  The question is on the regulations, on the next-to-last page, and perhaps throughout, consistency of the tail length and it’s similar to the one that was discussed on the three inches, that a 5.5 inches or greater -- Whether that language is precisely consistent with Florida language.  My understanding was that the way we drafted it, it was and Bill is raising the question that it appears to be different.

DR. CRABTREE:  To the best of my knowledge, I thought it was, but we’ll have to take a look at it.  Do we have the Florida language?
MR. TEEHAN:  It says that no person shall harvest or possess any spiny lobster with a carapace measurement of three inches or less or if the tail is separated from the body, a tail measurement less than five-and-a-half inches, not including any protruding muscle, yada, yada, yada.

DR. CRABTREE:  What is the difference with our language?

MR. TEEHAN:  Your language says a tail length of five-and-a-half inches or greater.

MR. PERRET:  Florida language is no less than five-and-a-half?

MR. TEEHAN: Yes.

MR. PERRET:  We’re saying the same thing, but we’re saying it differently.

MR. TEEHAN:  Yes, you’re saying the same thing, but it was my understanding that the language was going to be compatible.  I’m not going to hold the thing up because of that, but that was my understanding.

DR. CRABTREE:  If it says the same thing -- You’re saying that you thought the language would be identical?

MR. TEEHAN:  That’s what I heard, yes.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Bill, if I led you that direction, that was not correct.  What I was saying is the regulation was fully compatible with our Florida regulations and I thought I understood you to say that it was not.

MR. TEEHAN:  It is.  The wording is different, which could cause some confusion for people that are reading out of either the Florida Administrative Code or the Federal Register.  That was my point.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  At this point, we now look for committee recommendations.

MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  I have a question for Mr. Teehan.  If you look at the restriction, the import restriction is essentially a weight restriction and it’s into anywhere in the United States except Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands that no person may import a spiny lobster with less than a five-ounce tail weight.

The other provisions that are farther down in that section are so that -- Let me start over.  Lobster are imported, just the tails.  That part is worded very differently, because the burden would shift over to the person seeking to import those lobsters to prove that it was more than the minimum carapace length or tail length.

MR. TEEHAN:  I get it, Shep, and actually, we’ve spent more time on this than we really need to.  It was a misunderstanding on my part that I thought the language was going to be compatible, but it says the same thing with different words.

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS
CHAIRMAN GILL:  We’re at Committee Recommendations, III(d) and there’s at least two.  One is we have to choose a preferred and secondly, pass it to council.  Do I hear anything from the committee relative to a preferred?  The action for Action 1 begins on page 9.  I’m looking for a motion relative to a preferred.

MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we make Action 1, Alternative 2 the preferred.

MR. TEEHAN:  Second.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Moved and seconded that Action 1, Alternative 2 be our preferred.  Any discussion?  Hearing no discussion, any objection?  So moved that Action 1, Alternative 2 is our preferred.  Action 2 begins on page 14 and I’m looking for a motion for a preferred there.

MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Chairman, I move that Action 2, Alternative 2 be the preferred.

MR. TEEHAN:  Second.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It’s moved and seconded that Action 2, Alternative 2 be our preferred.  Any discussion?  Any objection to the motion?  The motion passes that Action 2, Alternative 2 is our preferred.  

Is there any other action that the committee would like to take relative to this document?  The AP made a recommendation that the length be the preferred measurement technique, as opposed to weight.

MR. SIMPSON:  How do we effectuate that?  If we did want to do that -- If it’s either or -- Is that the way I understand it, that it’s either or right now?  Really, you’re splitting hairs by saying one is over the other, right? 

The second part, since we’re splitting hairs, is how hard is it to rewrite, Shep, the thing that Teehan was talking about?  It says the same thing, it’s just two different ways of saying it, right?  It would save him the trouble of maybe trying to change three or four words through his legislative process.

The State of Florida does the predominance of the management, by the acknowledgement of this council, and so how hard is it to change those few words to make it precise, although it is compatible?

MR. GRIMES:  I’m not sure of the difference, I guess.  I should look at the Florida Administrative Code, but you could get the language in the regulations changed without too much of a big deal, but understand that because there are three councils working on it -- You have the Caribbean Council meeting simultaneously this week to approve these regulations and so it’s a little more difficult in this situation.

MR. SIMPSON:  Our job is to deal with the FMP.  The regulations are some other people and I’m saying could we not suggest that the regulations be worked on at some point down the road and then we handle our issues and our responsibilities?  That’s my point, Shep.

MR. GRIMES:  Yes, I suppose that’s certainly a possibility.

MR. PERRET:  I have to -- I know that we’ve had law enforcement at the state and federal level, cooperative law enforcement, look at this and if they’re satisfied with it and I agree with Larry.  If it’s not a whole lot of trouble, it would be nice to have identical wording, but I don’t think we need to hold anything up because a few words are not the same.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I guess I’m looking for a motion.

MR. TEEHAN:  I just had a comment about the AP’s preference for length as the first parameter to look at.  I think this whole issue has stemmed from the fact that NOAA Fisheries needs to have a weight, because that’s how they do it, correct?

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Shep, would you respond?

MR. GRIMES:  First, I wanted to clarify for the record that the State of Florida doesn’t do this enforcement.  They don’t do the importation related enforcement stuff, not from what I understand.  NOAA OLE, who I’ve worked with on this, they’re the ones who work with the Customs Service and others who do the inspections and enforcement of most of the importation stuff and they have been engaged in developing this language and in consultation with all of this.

The reason it’s a weight standard is because that’s the way it comes in.  It’s packaged and it’s frozen and it’s in boxes with lots of tails in it and it’s not in whole condition and so you couldn’t easily have a carapace length requirement, because that would require them to import the lobsters whole and it would dramatically change the way the product is brought into the country and so it’s a weight standard and then if you don’t meet the weight standard, you can demonstrate compliance by showing that the product would actually meet the carapace length requirement or the minimum tail length requirement.

CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you.  Go ahead, Bill.

MR. TEEHAN:  Under the theory that the simplest things get wrapped around the axle the quickest, Shep, our Division of Law Enforcement in the State of Florida is actively involved in import inspections and I think they would certainty take deference to the thought that they weren’t.  I just want to get that on the record.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Bill.  We now need to pass this to the council, if I could hear a motion.  

MR. TEEHAN:  So moved.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Do I hear a second?

MR. SIMPSON:  Second.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Simpson.  It’s moved and seconded to recommend to the council for passage of Amendment 8.  Is there any discussion?  Is there any objection?  So moved.  With that, we get to Item IV, Other Business.  Is there any other business to come before this committee?  Hearing none, this committee stands --

MR. GRIMES:  I know we didn’t do this for 30B and I didn’t comment on it, but are the committees going to recommend that the regulations accompanying this document be submitted along with the amendment and deemed necessary and appropriate to implement the amendment?

MR. PERRET:  So moved.
CHAIRMAN GILL:  It’s moved and seconded that the accompanying regulations go along with this amendment and pass it to the  council.

MR. SIMPSON:  At some convenient point down the road, you are going to try to make them exact, right?

MR. GRIMES:  We can negotiate for compatibility.

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  We do believe, Larry, that it’s important that we have compatible regulations with Florida, but we have had some hurdles along the way on that, but we’ll look at this one.

MR. SIMPSON:  I acknowledge that they are compatible.  My aim is to try to get them precisely the same.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a motion on the floor and seconded to have the regulations joined with the amendment and pass it to the council.  Any further discussion?  Any objection to the motion?  The motion is passed.  Is there any other business to come before this committee?  If not, we stand adjourned.

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 4:00 o’clock p.m., August 12, 2008.)

- - -
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